GENERAL MEETING

The minutes of the general meeting held in the Boardroom, Town Hall, Derby Road, Peel on 21 October 2021 at 7:00pm.

Present



Ms H. Hannan (Chairman)

Ms V. Heaton (Deputy Chairman)

Mr F. Crompton 

Ms M. Kelly 

Mr M. Wade
Apologise


Mr A. Jones 

Mrs Moughtin
In attendance 


Mr D. Sewell (Clerk to Commissioners) 

	CHAIRMAN’S WELCOME

	21/042

	The Chairman welcomed the Board to the October meeting. 

	
	
	

	
	
	

	ITEM 1 MINUTES

	21/043
	The Chairman requested confirmation of the minutes from the last meeting held on 22 September 2021. The Deputy Chairman proposed the approval of these minutes. Mr Wade seconded this proposal and the Board unanimously agreed. 

	
	
	

	ITEM 2 MATTERS ARISING

	21/044
	Item 21/036 Members Declaration of Interests 
The Town Clerk reported all Board members had been provided with the Declaration of Interest Book to complete their entries.
Item 21/037 Department of Infrastructure Rent Setting
The Board noted the Commissioners’ response to this consultation had been submitted.

Item 21/037 Men in Sheds

The Board noted the meeting with the men in sheds representatives had taken place with the Events and Commercial Lead Member Committee.
Item 20/037 Manx Utility Authority Call for Sewerage Treatment Sites
The Board noted no response had been received on leachate treatment or the reinstatement of weekly testing to 1976 standards. Ms Kelly reported this matter was scheduled to be considered by the Manx Utility Authority next week.
Item 21/037 Planning Application 20/0455/B  
The Board noted this matter was to be discussed at agenda item 6.

Item 21/039 Western Civic Amenity Site Issues and Deferred Funding Request
The Board noted this matter was to be discussed at agenda item 9.
Item 21/039 Internal Audit Report
The Board noted the internal audit report had been finalised.

Item 21/040 Local Government (Amendment Bill)
The Board noted this matter was to be discussed at agenda item 11.

Item 21/030 Any Other Business Operational Items

The Town Clerk advised the Commissioners had met the House of Keys representatives for Peel and Glenfaba. 

The Town Clerk advised the October surgery had been attended by the Deputy Chairman and Mr Jones.

No other operational updates were required from the last meeting.



	
	
	

	HOUSING ITEMS  


	21/045
	Item 3 Property Asset Management Lead Member Update
Mr Jones reported a Property and Asset Management Lead Member Committee meeting took place on 19 August 2021 and the following matter were discussed.
The lead members did not oppose the following applications:

21/00824/B Replacement porch, reroofing, re-render and installation of new windows and doors at 13 Mountain View; 21/00826/C Additional use as exhibition, visual art and pop up area at Artreach Studios, Unit 1, The Old Gasworks, Mill Road; 21/00848/B Certificate of lawfulness for replacement upvc windows at 5 St Peters Lane; 21/00871/B Erection of sunroom extension at 17 Ash Close; 21/00878/C additional use as tourist accommodation at 1 Church Lane; 21/0897/B Variation of condition 2 to remove restriction on operating hours at 33 Michael Street; 21/0903/B Replacement upvc doors and windows at 10 Mona Street;  and
21/0989/ B Replacement upvc doors and windows at 6 Church Street.

The lead members considered the following planning decisions and decided no further action was required.

21/00503/B Approval for erection of a sun lounge extension at 9 Lhoan Pibbin Vane, Reayrt Ny Cronk; 21/00569/C Approval for additional use of dwelling as tourist accommodation at Hollies Beach House, 17-18 Shore Road; 21/00472/B Approval for conversion of industrial site to café/restaurant including installation of flue at Water Authority Yard, East Quay; 21/00687/B Approval for erection of extension at 1 Cairn Drive, Slieau Whallian View; 21/00608/B Approval of alterations and extension with replacement windows at 50 Patrick Street; 21/00609/Con Approval for demolition of elements relating to 21/00608/B at 50 Patrick Street; and 21/00590/B Approval for installation of replacement windows and air source heat pump at 48 Michael Street. 

The lead members noted the content of the Commissioners’ Structural Engineering report for 1 Reayrt Aalin dated April 2021. The lead members noted a business plan was submitted to the Department on 1 August 2021 to obtain the necessary funding in the forthcoming financial year. The lead members noted the content of the Commissioners’ business case dated August 2021 including the provision for a pilot scheme on this project.

The lead members welcomed Mr Duke to the Lead Member Committee meeting to discuss his proposal for a pop up hotel on the Commissioners’ land adjacent to Marine Parade. Mr Duke advised capacity for the TT 2022 event was likely to be a real issue and his company had experience of installing pods for the TT prior to the covid pandemic at the old prison site in Douglas which provided much need accommodation for visitors. He advised in 2019 his company had provided 100 units which had proved successful and there was adequate demand in 2020 to increase the number to 168 units. The current demand for the 2022 TT had resulted in his company looking for a new location and the site adjacent to Marine Parade had been identified. Mr Duke advised the main cost would be importing and installing the units. He believed sufficient demand existed in the West of the Island for the pods to remain in place throughout the summer to serve the Festival of Motorsport at the end of August 2022. He advised the proposal was for 50 pods in Peel with their own showers and toilets. Mr Duke advised he had discussed this matter with the Manx Utility Authority and they were satisfied the gradient of the site, the proposed alignment of the pods and the existing foul water drainage system would permit the temporary and successful installation of these pods. He advised the pods were fully serviced with power and water. Continental breakfast would be provided by his staff in a marquee located on the skate park/basketball court. Mr Duke advised no other food would be provided and the needs of visitors would be catered for by the Town’s existing restaurants, cafes and pubs. The lead members asked if the pods could be visually improved. Mr Duke advised the pods could be dressed in a vinyl wrap to improve their appearance and greenery in planter could be installed to soften the area. The lead members asked if the parking demands had been considered. Mr Duke advised there was sufficient parking at the end of the Promenade to cater for the small number of visitors who would travel by car. The majority of visitors in the peak period travelled by motorcycle and they preferred to park close to the pod which reduced the amount of parking on the road. The lead members asked what the impact was in Douglas on the adjacent hotels and tourist accommodation. Mr Duke advised there was limited visitor accommodation in Peel and the pods were not a  comparable substitute for existing hotel/B&B accommodation or camping but fell between these types of accommodation in the comfort they offered and price. The lead members asked if Mr Duke had assessed a rentable value for the Commissioners’ land. Mr Duke advised for the period of 13 May to 5 September he believed a rent of £10,000 to £15,000 was fair and he advised an open book arrangement on the number of visitors could be used to determine the demand and rentable value for the site.

The lead members thanked Mr Duke for attending the meeting and for answering the Commissioners’ questions. They advised they were supportive of Mr Duke seeking planning consent, for this use for a one year period only, to permit adjoining residents and businesses to assess the proposals and to provide their comments to the Commissioners.

The lead members noted the content of the communication 11 August 2021 concerning the workshop for the 10 year residency discretion and the Town Clerk’s response dated 17 August 2021. The lead members asked the Town Clerk to provide updates on this matter. They expressed concerns the Department had refused to note the Commissioners’ legitimate concerns relating to this matter and the allegations the Commissioners had acted unlawfully when the Department knew the Commissioners had sought their own legal advice.

Item 4 Planning Applications
The Board noted no planning applications required assessment.

Item 5 Planning Decision PA 20/00455/B Improvement Works at Michael Street and Atholl Place

The Board noted the communication from the Department of Environment, Food and Agriculture dated 11 October 2021 confirming the Commissioners’ request for a split decision to approve the Atholl Place part of this application had been approved at appeal. Mr Wade asked what this decision meant. The Town Clerk advised a planning permission existed for Derby Road from Mona Street to Atholl Place and this additional approval provided an opportunity to improve this important gateway in the town centre. The Town Clerk advise this decision along with the approval on East Quay had set a standard for what is suitable in terms of construction materials and design approach for a highway refurbishment scheme in Peel’s conservation area. The Town Clerk advised Peel’s infrastructure had suffered from a lack of investment which had resulted in adverse comments on the from residents and visitors.



	 
	
	

	EVENTS, AND COMMERCIAL INNOVATION  
	21/046
	Item 6 Events and Commercial Innovation Lead Member Committee

Mr Wade reported an Events and Commercial Innovation Lead Member Committee meeting took place on 16 September 2021 and the following matters were discussed.

The lead members noted the Peel Beach Mission had taken place at the start of August. The Town Clerk reported this annual event had been going since the 1960s and the Commissioners provided funding for prizes.

The lead members noted the postponed endurance Corrin Tower mountain bike race took place on 22 August. The Town Clerk reported this event was sponsored by Cycling 360 and had attracted 60 entrants. The main issue associated with the event was ensuring sufficient marshals were available and the event took place on a dry day to ensure the hill was not damaged by the competitors. The lead members asked if this event could be held on the same day as the down hill mountain bike race undertaken earlier in the year to make it a bigger and more cost effective event. The Town Clerk advised the actual costs associated in hosting these new events were being assessed by the Commissioners’ staff.

The lead members noted the Peel Gardeners Association event sponsored by the Commissioners had taken place on 21 August. The Town Clerk reported this event had replaced the Commissioners’ garden and hanging basket competition and the Commissioners provided funding for prizes. 

The lead members noted the Commissioners provided £5,000 of funding for the Carnival each year. The Town Clerk reported representatives of the Carnival Committee had met the Board at the September meeting. The lead members agreed this event held on 8 August had been successful in attracting the public to the Town and holding the event at the same time as the Royal National Lifeboat event had not caused any unforeseen problems.

The lead members noted the Moddey Dhoo and Vintage Motorcycle clubs had held their Commissioners sponsored exhibition event on 30 August. The lead members agreed this event had been a successful in attracting the public to the Town on the bank holiday weekend.

The lead members noted the Commissioners provided £350 of funding to host the sand racing in Peel at the end of August. The lead members agreed this event had been a successful in attracting the public to the Town.

The lead members noted the arrangements were now in place for the Commissioners’ bonfire and firework display to take place on 29 October. The lead members noted the Oie Houney event had been cancelled by the organisers because they had not acquired sufficient funding or insurance to run a larger event and they did not wish to run this year’s event as a repeat of the 2020 event. The lead members agreed the Commissioners should meet with the organisers of the Oie Voaldyn event to ensure the funding and arrangements were in place for the 2022 May day event.

The lead members reported a new traders’ group had been set up in Peel to encourage events and increase the number of visitors to the Town. The traders’ group would like to meet with the Commissioners staff to determine if they could get assistance for a Hop Tu Naa event in the Town centre. The lead members advised this event would involve shop window dressing, turnip carving workshop, turnip lantern parade linking Atholl Place with Market Place. The traders were keen to see street trading and music in the Market Place as the focus for this new event. The lead members agreed to support this event through administering any road closures, and to providing funding from the budget assigned to the cancelled Oie Houney event. The lead members agreed to arrange a meeting with representatives of the new traders’ group to discuss their events and ideas.
The lead members stated they would like to change the Christmas light switch on event. The lead members agreed they would like to have a staggered switch on to coincide with a procession which went from Market Place to Atholl Place. The end of the event would involve meeting Father Christmas in Atholl Place with the Cathedral Choir and snow cannons in this area. The lead members agreed no fireworks would be used at the event and additional Christmas lighting would be required in Atholl Place. The lead members had been advised a number of traders would grant consent for Christmas lighting to be attached to their buildings. 

The lead members advised they were interested in assessing if a beer and music festival could be arranged through the local pubs.

The lead members noted the Commissioners had purchased a new road sweeper and had employed a new sweeper driver. The Commissioners will commence this work on 27 September 2021 and relinquish the service of the Commissioners’ contractor who has been undertaking this work.

The lead members noted plans were provided in September 2021 to a company who could erect steel framed industrial buildings to quote for the Mill Road Industrial Unit project. The Town Clerk advised this information would be provided to the lead members on its receipt. The lead members advised there was a requirement for units to house smaller businesses and art studios in Peel. 

The lead members advised they had met with representatives of the Manx Wildlife Trust and had received advice on encouraging wildflower areas in Peel and the planting of micro-forests. The lead members advised they would provide this information to the Commissioners’ staff.

The lead members asked if more planting and planters could be installed around the Town for next spring. The Commissioners’ officers advised this would require budgeting for in the 2022/23 financial year.

The Town Clerk advised the Commissioners could put in place a waymarking and/or sculpture trail to encourage visitors and residents to explore the Town. The lead members agreed to look at this as a quick win prior to Spring 2022.    

The Town Clerk advised the Commissioners had previously looked at installing beach huts between under the sandstone wall. The lead members agreed to review this proposal at their next meeting.

The lead members noted a review of the 2021 campsite operations and library would be undertaken at their next meeting. The lead members asked if books could be ordered more than once per month. The Town Clerk advised a more robust system was imposed to ensure the expenditure on books for the library was correctly accounted for and confirmation the books paid for had been received.

The Technical Officer reported the Commissioners’ playgrounds are inspected once per year. This inspection had been done in August 2021 and the report would be circulated to the lead members on receipt.

The Technical Officer advised when the Commissioners had installed a new larger playground at the Swimming Pool it was decided to decommission some of the smaller, older and dilapidated playgrounds and concentrate on three larger parks at West View, the Swimming Pool and the Headlands/Marine Parade area. The lead members agreed this strategy subject to including natural play areas in the existing public open spaces and toilets near to the West View playground. The lead members asked the Commissioners’ staff to invite representatives from the Isle of Play and other interested parties to a future meeting.

The lead members agreed to review what proposals could be implemented at Marine Parade. This could include outdoor pool or other leisure uses. The Town Clerk advised the Commissioners had previously made representations to the Western Area Plan to seek the zoning of land for leisure use adjacent to the Swimming Pool and Campsite because this was a more convenient and less exposed location for leisure. The lead members agreed a strategy for leisure was required for Peel to identify the best locations for different activities such as the relocation of the skate park way from the sea front to a less exposed location.

The lead members requested a shopper survey should be undertaken to better understand the barriers to shopping in Peel. The Town Clerk described the Commissioners’ vehicle routing strategy and introduce time restricted parking in the Douglas Street Car Park to improve access to shopper car parking in Peel.  


	
	
	

	FINANCE ITEMS 


	21/047
	Item 7 Finance, Operations and Staff Resource Lead Member Committee

The Deputy Chairman reported the Finance, Operations and Staff Resource Lead Member Committee meeting took place on 21 September 2021 and the following matters were discussed.

The lead members noted the Commissioners’ staff including seasonal staff were employed undertaking grounds maintenance work and painting the Commissioners’ buildings. The seasonal staff, were scheduled to finish working for the Commissioners in October 2021. The Town Clerk reported seasonal staff had been employed on the recommendation of the Heritage Trust to operate the Leece Museum during school summer holidays. These seasonal workers were scheduled to finish at the end of September. The Commissioners’ staff were continuing to undertake routine work and housing void repair works as and when they were required. The lead members asked if the void property work had been completed following the covid pandemic lock down period. The Town Clerk reported there was a large number of voids in May 2021 which required work prior to reletting. New tenants were in the majority of these properties and work was now in progress on the conversion of the two number bedsit properties into a two bedroom house in Castle Street. The Town Clerk reported Manx Utilities were now undertaking the delayed structural assessment of the Commissioners’ lighting columns which was originally scheduled for 2020.

The lead members noted the content of the June 2021 (1st Quarter) profit and loss report, and budget report. The Town Clerk reported the campsite income stood at £35,953 which was close to the budget income estimate. However, further work was required on this income to ensure it was not advance bookings for the 2022 season. The Town Clerk reported £75,000 spent on salaries for the year to date. However, June’s salary had not been allocated which would see the salaries increase to approximately £135,000 which was a saving of £15,000  in the first quarter. This saving was attributable to large numbers of staff working on housing voids and the vacant street sweeper position in the first quarter of the year. The Town Clerk reported rate borne expenditure showed all spending was consistent with their budget estimates. The lead members noted the £90,000 new sweeper was currently included in the street cleaning costs and the full year loan expenditure was included within the finance cost. 
The lead members noted the Commissioners’ 2021/22 budget was based on not increasing the town or refuse rate. This budget did not have any funding allocated to large projects. The Town Clerk reported the purchase of the £90,000 new sweeper had taken place from reserve and the vehicle was in the Commissioners’ ownership.  He reported the cost of this vehicle had been set against a 3 to 4 year pay back period.

Item 8 Civic Amenity Site Issues and Funding Request
The Chairman reported the Commissioners were still to obtain feedback from their last meeting held in May 2021 and further details had been sought on the 2016 £66,000 debt owed by the Western Civic Amenity Site to the Department of Infrastructure. The Chairman reported all local authorities had received a letter from the Department on  1 December 2016 seeking to retrospectively increase the Energy from Waste domestic fees for the 2016/17 financial year. Peel Town Commissioner had challenged the late imposition of these fees when the Department had previously formerly stated the fees would be frozen for 2016/17. The Department reconsidered its position and advised Peel Town Commissioners on 8 December 2016 these domestic fees would remain frozen as previous promised. The Town Clerk reported the published Western Civic Amenity Site statement of accounts for April 2018 and 2019 did not include a provision for this creditor. The Town Clerk reported this was a material change to the Commissioners’ 2020/21 Statement of Accounts which he was obliged to tell the external auditor. This had taken place at the end of September 2021. The Board agreed to a further deferment to allow the Department and the Western Civic Amenity Site to provide additional information. 
Item 9 2020/21 Statement of Accounts
The Town Clerk reported the Commissioners had answered all the external auditor’s questions. It was anticipated the auditor would certify these accounts within the next seven days to permit the Chairman and Town Clerk to sign and publish them prior to the 31 October 2021 statutory deadline.  The Town Clerk proposed the Board should officially delegate this function to the Chairman and the Town Clerk. The Chairman and Deputy Chairman asked the Board to approve the Town Clerk’s proposal and the Board unanimously agreed.



	
	
	

	GENERAL ITEMS 


	21/048
	Item 10 Local Government (Amendment Bill)
The Board noted the content of the communication between the Department of Infrastructure and the Commissioners between 20 August and 12 October 2021. The Town Clerk reported Mr Jones and the Town Clerk were preparing an email outlining the foreseeable difficulties with Schedule 1 and 3 of this Bill for the Department’s consideration as previous agreed by the Board.

Item 11 National Broadband Plan
The Board noted the content of the Manx Telecommunication’s communication dated 29 September 2021 concerning the roll out of broadband. The Chairman proposed the Finance. Operations and Staff Resource Lead Member Committee should provide the lead on this matter. This proposal was seconded by Mr Crompton and the Board unanimously agreed.

Item 12 Joint Consultation on King Scallop Fishery
The Board noted the content of the Department of Environment, Food and Agriculture’s consultation on king scallop fishery which closes on 29 October 2021. The Deputy Chairman proposed the Chairman should provide the Commissioners’ response to this consultation. This proposal was seconded by Mr Wade and the Board unanimously agreed.

Item 13 Peel Online Photography Archive

The Board noted the content of the business case for funding for the 10 years on photography archive project in Peel. Mr Wade believed the costs of this project appeared high and asked if the photographer was having to travel to the Island to undertake this work. The Chairman proposed the Events and Commercial Innovation Lead Member Committee should provide the lead on this matter. This proposal was seconded by the Deputy Chairman and the Board unanimously agreed.

Item 14 Commissioner Training

The Deputy Chairman reported the Department of Infrastructure Local Government Unit had undertaken some training for newly elected Board members. The Deputy Chairman belived further detailed training was required and the Commissioners could work with adjoining authorities to provide this training. The first step would be for the Board members to identify their training needs. The Deputy Chairman believed training in GDPR and Freedom of Information would be useful in the first instance.


	
	
	

	ITEM 15 ANY OTHER BUSINESS 

	21/049
	The Town Clerk advised he had received a request from a member of the public to review the exclusion of dogs on the Town Beach during the Summer months at the Commissioners’ next Board meeting. He advised this matter was raised at the last Commissioners’ surgery and Mr Jones had circulated this information to the members of the Board. The Town Clerk advised this matter had been reviewed recently during the covid restrictions including allowing dogs on the area of the beach which is uncovered after high tide at the Marine Parade end of the beach. The Chairman advised requests are frequently received to review this restriction and the Commissioners should only review it when the dog bylaws require reviewing. The Board unanimously agreed not to review this restriction at their next Board meeting.

The Chairman asked if a public bulletin newsletter should be released by the Commissioners.

The Chairman asked for the clocks in St Peter’s Church to be serviced following the end of travel restrictions.

The meeting ended at 8:15pm
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